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Reaching Out to Grow Hope-Filled Followers of Jesus 

ñGo therefore and make disciples of all nations, baptizing them in the name of the Father and of 
the Son and of the Holy Spirit, and teaching them to obey everything that I have commanded you. 
And remember, I am with you always, to the end of the age.ò Matthew 28:19-20 
 
Faith formation is exactly as it sounds, all of us are being formed in faith by the Holy Spirit. This 
happens in many different ways through Worship, Bible Study, small group ministries, retreats, and 
more. In prayer and devotion the Holy Spirit forms and re-forms us to be the Body of Christ in the 
world. 
 
Confirmation Ministry is a traditional experience of being shaped and formed in faith. Many of you 
may have memories of memorizing and public recitation of Lutherôs Small Catechism, serving as 
acolyte in worship and other tasks to check off on the way to óbeing confirmed.ô The Small 
Catechism still comes alongside the Bible even if the emphasis is less on memorization than it 
once might have been, acolyte is still a great and needed way to serve the community in worship, 
and sadly Confirmation Ministry must someday come to end as our youth continue to grow. Faith 
formation, however, does not end. 
 
A large part of Confirmation Ministry is faith formation around the responsibilities that parents take 
up at their children's baptism. These responsibilities are the basis for their affirmation of baptism 
that is the public act that marks the end of confirmation, which we at Cross of Hope observe at the 
beginning of high school. This marks a transformation on the journey to óconfirmed memberô of the 
community of faith, now responsible in a new way for their life of faith and continued formation and 
re-formation by the Holy Spirit. 
 
On Sunday, September 9 a group of new 9

th
 graders marked the end of their journey of faith 

formation in Confirmation. During worship, we use the Rite of Affirmation of Baptism to publicly 
proclaim our faith and our intent to continue living in the promise of baptism:  

 
to live among God's faithful people 
to hear the word of God and share in the Lord's super, 
to proclaim the good news of God in Christ through word and deed.  
to serve all people following the example of Jesus and  
to strive for justice and peace in all the earth. (Evangelical Lutheran 
Worship p. 236)  
 
Baptism is done in community for community. Confirmation Ministry 
is faith formation done in community for community. The many ways 
you are (or are invited to be) engaged in faith formation at Cross of 
Hope Lutheran Church and Schools is done in community for 
community gathered by Godôs word, formed and re-formed by the 
Holy Spirit, sustained and sent by Jesus to proclaim Godôs 
goodness and love in all the earth.  

 
Peace,  
 
R. Adam Berndt  Richard Hielkema 
Lead Pastor    Director of Youth and Family Ministries  

Faith Formation through 
Confirmation Ministry 
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Cross of Hope Lutheran Church 
6104 Taylor Ranch Road NW 
Albuquerque, NM  87120 

Phone Number:  (505) 897-0047 
E-mail:  office@crossofhope.org 

On the web at:  www.crossofhope.org 
New:  councilpres@crossofhope.org 

 
The newsletter of Cross of Hope Lutheran 
Church is published each month for the 
enrichment of the mission (ñReaching Out 
to Grow Hope-Filled Followers of Jesusò), 
for the life of the people of God at Cross of 
Hope and our community. 

WE WANT YOUR NEWS ITEMS: 
 

Deadline is 10th of the month for the 
following monthôs edition.  Send E-mail 
articles to office@crossofhope.org or 
deliver to church office. 

Lead Pastor: Rev. R. Adam Berndt 
 

Editorial Staff: Nancy Morrison 
 Carol Russell 
 Forrest Uppendahl 
 Linda Willoughby 
 Karen Wilson 
 

Columnists: Patty Westerfield 
 Kathy Albin 
 

Contributors: Thoughts from Ally 
 The Church Mouse 
 
Reporter: Carol Russell 
 

Council Communication: 
 Nancy Lacher, President 

 
 August  Year to Date Mortgage 

Balance  2018 Year to Date Budget 
Revenues  $      43,804  $      88,201  $     89,042  

Expenses net of Depr  $      40,598  $      88.579  $     81,454  

Debt Reduction  $        6,685  $      13,356  $     13,356  $    530,836 

Cash Flow  $       (3,480)  $     (13,734)  $      (5,768))  

Council Corner 

August 2018 Attendance 

Total:  701 

Average: 175 

This month Cross of Hope Church Council, Elementary 
School Board, and Preschool Board had our first 
quarterly leadership meeting where we spent two hours 
looking at how the leadership bodies at Cross of Hope 
work together. We spent time worshipping together, 
formulating a common calendar, and discussing our 
leadership structure and decision making process. 
 
Our Council has approved the development of a new 
website for our church to be more interactive, allow better 
access to those searching for a church or school, and 
create a greater presence and outreach for our 
congregation. 
 
Our Council continues to work on the Stewardship for All 
Seasons initiatives. We are looking at the specifics of the 
plan, and considering how we can accomplish Godôs 
purposes for sharing the gospel using our church. As we 
move forward with the initiatives that have begun, please 
continue to pray for our leaders, our Pastor, and our 
congregation.   
 
We, as Council members, appreciate your patience with 
us as we pray and carefully consider how God wants to 
use our gifts and resources in this mission. 
 
Each time I write a Council Corner article I close by 
praying that Cross of Hope continues trusting God and 
His plan for our work in this community of faith. We need 
your help, support, and involvement as God works 
through us. Please pray for, support, and join us in our 
mission of sharing our story so that we are ñreach out to 
grow hope-filled followers of Jesusò together.  Christôs 
churchðbetter together!!  Let us walk in Godôs Promises 
together.   
 
On behalf of the Congregational Council TeamðPastor 
Adam,  Todd Bramley,  Sam Jones,  Bob Rutland,  Susan 
Mann-Biddison,  Dante Rosetti, Jane Fuller, Gavin and 
Morgan Leach 
 
With Godôs Hope, Love and Joy,  
Nancy Lacher 

mailto:office@crossofhope.org
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Birthdays Wedding Anniversaries 

David & Toni Kovarik   10/1 41 years 
Jack & Kathy Lovell   10/1  52 years 
Von & Erica Stell   10/2  25 years 
Michael & Toni Alderette  10/9  18 years 
Michael & Patrice Leddy  10/16  36 years 
Chris & Julie Morgan   10/22  35 years 

Members of COH unable to 
worship on a regular basis. Send 
a card or call! 

Heart Strings 

Betty Banks 
c/o Chip and Pat Davis 
831-0249 
300 Camino Siete SW 
Albuquerque, NM 87105 
 
John and Norma 
Goewey 
505-890-7614 
Fairwinds Rio Rancho 
#353 

920 Riverview Dr. SE 
Rio Rancho, NM  87124 
 
Karen Reiten 
899-1504 
4841 Shin Avenue NE 
Rio Rancho, NM 87144 
 
Julie Thompson 
2570 Canyon View Dr. 
Santa Clara, UT 84765 

5:15 P.M. Fellowship and Recreation 
 

5:45 - 6:25 P.M. Dinner 
 

6:30 P.M. - 7:00 P.M. Worship 
 

7:00 - 8:00 P.M. Bible Education Time 
 

Grades K - 5 Bible Education Time 
Grades 6 - 8 Confirmation / MHY 
Grades 9 - 12 SHY Bible Study 

Adult Bible Study 
 

Dinner website: 
http://www.perfectpotluck.com 
Coordinator = Benchik 

Password = mmddyy (enter date of meeting) 
 

October 3:  St. Francis of Assisi - Blessing of our Pets 
October 10:  No W3 - Fall Break 

October 17 
October 24 

 
All are welcome! 

Please come and join us! 

W³  
Walking in the Way Wednesday 

 

 

 

Khloe Faith St. Martin  
was born Thursday, September 20, 2018. Khloe 
is the daughter of Brant and Kristyn St. Martin 
and grandchild of Janie and Ron Cordova. 

Birth Announcement 

Evangeline Nicole 
Hubbard 

was baptized on 
September 9, 2018. 
Evangeline is the 
daughter of 

Gloria and Norman 
Hubbard. 

Home Telephone Update 

Ruth Hinkel 505-897-7143 

Caitlein Bye-McCleskey
                    10/3 
Kathy Albin           10/4 
Marisol Wickert         10/5 
RC Jordan           10/9 
Judy Pekarek          10/11 
Steve Sanchez        10/11 
Samantha Zillich      10/12 
Dee Gutierrez          10/13 
Deney Perkins          10/14 
Tyler Erickson          10/15 
Susan McWilliam     10/15 
Clark Roberts          10/16 
Alex Rossetti          10/17 
Jan Anderson          10/19 
Tyler Ruddy          10/19 

Richard Brunson      10/20 
Amy Ellis          10/20 
Jacob Spinks          10/21 
Gregg Halstead       10/23 
Kylie Wood          10/25 
Adam Berndt          10/26 
Logan Allman / Frasier
           10/27 
Rosie Roberts          10/27 
Mary Rutland          10/28 
Harry Bachman       10/29 
Anthony Girard        10/29 
David Pressel          10/29 
Jerry Pekarek          10/30 
T.J. Perry          10/31 

http://www.perfectpotluck.com
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Meet Dave and Gretchen Comfort 
Interviewed and written by Carol Russell 

Dave was born in 
Council Bluffs, 
Iowa and raised in 
Omaha Nebraska. 
He has two 
younger sisters 
and his mother 
was a housewife. 
His father had a 
car dealership. 
Dave was active in 
sports and holds a 
track record at the 

University of Omaha. He became a respiratory 
therapist and then a general aviation pilot. In 
2002, after a heart transplant, he went to work 
for New Mexico Organ Donor Services, and he 
continues to work there. 
 
Gretchen has two younger sisters. Her dad 
was an impresario and owned a music store. 
Gretchen's father often brought home well 
known persons who sang or starred in many 
kinds of musicals or shows. Her mother was a 

registered nurse. Gretchen attended Concordia 
University in Fargo/Moorhead, North Dakota to 
become a nurse too. She is a Community Nurse 
here at Cross of Hope, and has thirteen years 
experience doing such work in churches for their 
congregations. She is a friendly and cheerful 
person, easy to talk with and open up to 
regarding health questions, if needed. 
 
The couple have been married forty years and 
have two sons, Kurt and Michael. Kurt and 
Valya, his wife, live in Siberia. Valya is a native 
and works for the Siberian local government, not 
Russian. Kurt teaches English as a second 
language for a British company. Michael, in 
Gretna, Nebraska, is an Omaha fire fighter. His 
wife Erin is a PERA (teacher's assistant) and 
they have two boys. 
 
Gretchen said she and Dave live in the church's 
general neighborhood and were looking for a 
nearby Lutheran church. They visited Cross of 
Hope and felt welcome and decided to stay. 

A Trip Around the World 
Banner Babes - Friendship Tea 

 
Ladies, it is that time of year again.  Itôs time to travel ñAround the Worldò 
at the eleventh annual Banner Babe Friendship Tea.  The tea began in 
2008 and no one thought it would ever become the event it is today. The 
Banner Babes, a group of ladies, who together have over 200 years of 
quilting experience, use the tea as their annual fundraiser. The money 
from the tea is used to buy supplies for baptismal, graduation and charity 
quilts each year. 
 
So mark your calendars and get ready for tickets to go on sale. The Tea 
is Saturday, November 3. at 1:00 P.M. in the Great Hall. The tickets will 
be $15. Watch the Hope-Filled Happenings for ticket sale dates. Join us 
for a fun filled afternoon of wonderful food, great entertainment and of 
course, the raffle that beats all raffles. See you there. 

Lunch Bunch  

Wednesday, October 24 
 

Taco Cabana 
2014 Unser Blvd. SE, Rio Rancho 

Meets at 1:00 P.M. 

 
Lunch Bunch Coordinator: 

Jan and Bill Hakala 505-508-0008 
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Preschool has started and is 
going very well. The children 
and teachers are settling in and 
getting to know one another. We 
had a good turnout for our 
annual Family Ice Cream Social.  
The children and their families 
had a relaxing evening enjoying 
each otherôs company and 
yummy ice cream! 
 
During the months of August 
and September we spent time 
helping the children get adjusted 
to preschool. The concepts we 
focused on with the children 
were Creation and Exploration. 
Our Bible concepts for 
September and October were 
ñGod made everything in the 
worldò and ñGod loves me and always helps 
me.ò To help reinforce these concepts we read 
stories about Creation and Joseph and His Coat 
of Many Colors. This month our Bible concept is 
ñGod made me so that I can do good thingsò. 
We are focusing on the story of Noah and the 
Ark to reinforce this concept. 
 
In October the four year old classes will hold a 
Bike Day. The children will ride their own 
bicycles in the church parking lot (with helmets!) 
and learn about bike safety. We also will hold a 
Harvest Festival for each class with food, fun 
and games. In November we will focus on 
thanking God for His many blessings. Each 
class will host a Family Thanksgiving Dessert 
Gathering. Yum! 
 
An important part of our program is our Christian 
curriculum. Every week the children attend 
chapel where they hear a Bible story, learn the 
Lordôs Prayer and sing and dance to praise 
music. Pastor Adam and I take turns doing 
chapel with the children. The children love 
getting to know Pastor Adam. 
 
 

As you probably know, Cross of 
Hope Preschool is Nationally 
Accredited. Accreditation, a 
national benchmark of quality for 
early education centers, is a 
voluntary process validated by 
peer review and involving 
systematic self-evaluation 
against nationally accepted best-
practice standards (higher than 
the state minimum licensing 
requirements). Being accredited 
gives the preschool a 5-star 
licenses, the highest rating that 
can be achieved in NM. We 
received our initial accreditation 
in 2009. Accreditation terms are 
for five year years. We achieved 
a renewal of our accreditation in 
2014. Our current accreditation 

term ends in June 2019. We have been 
conducting a self-study for the past year and 
half and that report will be submitted to our 
accrediting body in December. In the spring of 
2019 we will have a site visit by a team of early 
childhood professionals to validate our study. 
They will note the areas in which our preschool 
is excelling as well as make recommendations 
for ways that we can improve. The 
recommendations for improvement will go into a 
five year improvement plan. We will receive our 
renewal in June, 2019. Please keep all of us in 
your prayers as we finish up this process. 
 
We still have openings for this school year so 
please spread the word. If you know of anyone 
who would be interested in sending their 
children to a quality, accredited, 5-star rated 
preschool send them our way! 
 
We thank this congregation for 
your continued support and 
faithfulness to these little ones 
that God has entrusted into our 
care.  We look forward to what 
God has in store for us for the 
2018-2019 school year. 

Preschool News        By Mary Sue Hale, Director 

Mission Statement 
Cross of Hope Preschool teaches children the truths of God in a loving environment through a 

quality educational program that respects each childôs development. 
 

ñTrain up a child in the way that he should go; and when he is old, he will not depart from it.ò  
Proverbs 22:6 
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Rite of Affirmation of Baptism 
Students Confirmed 

On Sunday, September 9 Pastor Adam Berndt confirmed Hayden Yost, 
Ethan Dennis, Xander Bencomo, Eva Hubbard, Ava Montano, and Alexis 
Manning. 

The Rev. Amy Reumann, Director of ELCA 
Advocacy is the Keynote speaker. 

 
Saturday, November 17 

8:30 am - 1 pm $15 per person  
(materials & lunch included) 

St. Paul Lutheran Church, Albuquerque 
 

Ruth Hoffman 

Rocky Mountain Synod-ELCA 
Lutheran Advocacy Ministry-NM 

1701 Arroyo Chamiso 
Santa Fe, NM 87505 
505.984.8005 phone 

ruth@lutheranadvocacynm.org 

2018 Lutheran Advocacy Ministry-NM 
Advocacy Conference 

Photo by Erin Sachs 

https://maps.google.com/?q=NM+1701+Arroyo+Chamiso+Santa+Fe,+NM++87505+505&entry=gmail&source=g
https://maps.google.com/?q=NM+1701+Arroyo+Chamiso+Santa+Fe,+NM++87505+505&entry=gmail&source=g
https://maps.google.com/?q=NM+1701+Arroyo+Chamiso+Santa+Fe,+NM++87505+505&entry=gmail&source=g
https://maps.google.com/?q=NM+1701+Arroyo+Chamiso+Santa+Fe,+NM++87505+505&entry=gmail&source=g
mailto:ruth@lutheranadvocacynm.org
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Cross of Hope Elementary School 
Back to School! 

 
Hereôs a quick glimpse of activities weôve been up to during our first month back to school é 
 
Weôve been reminded of our schoolôs founding verse,  

ñ
As shoes for your feet put on whatever will make you ready to proclaim the gospel of peace.ò   

Ephesians 6:15 NRSV 
and we strive to authentically live into this proclamation as a Community of Hope.  
 
This first month of school we have beguné 
A new Computer Science Class for all grades. 
A weekly Chess Club for grades 1-5.  
A 5-week Bully Proofing Program with retired APS counselor, Marianne Robinson. 
Hiring Substitute Teachers. 
 

We have alsoé 
Created a catalog of Servant Opportunities 
Hosted our annual Curriculum Night. 
Hosted a Back to School Lunch for Families. 
Hosted Donuts with Dudes. 
Created opportunities for high school students to serve in our After School Care Program. 
 

If you would like to serve in the elementary school, please take a look at our catalog of opportunities 
and contact our Office Manager, Nate Bruch at esoffice@crossofhope.org .  We would LOVE to 
have you join our Community of Hope! 

Catalog link: Servant Opportunities  
 
If you are interested in working as a Substitute Teacher, please contact me at 
esdirector@crossofhope.org. 
 
A HUGE thank you to everyone who donated 
School Supplies!  5 large bins brimming with 
supplies and backpacks were donated to Alamosa 
Elementary School. 
 
Peace,  
 
Debra Alba 
Director of Elementary School Ministry 
Cross of Hope Elementary School 

Cross of Hope Elementary School Servant Opportunities 

Take the opportunity to explore the various servant opportunities at our 
elementary school. 

mailto:esoffice@crossofhope.org
http://crossofhope.org/multimedia/schools/elementary/Elem_Sch_Job_Opportunities/FULL_Servant_Opps_Catalog_2018_19.pdf
mailto:esdirector@crossofhope.org

